
PLS 101 - Lecture 17

A couple of things I want to talk about.  Weíll bring up the PowerPoint 
but I also wanted to show you something here about primaries as well.  You 
know, we just had a recent election.  If you think about it right now, here we 
are at the very beginning of March.  Go back to a year from now.  Again, this 
is gonna be somewhat dated on the TV, I think.  If you go back a year from 
now, a year ago, what was going on in terms of the presidential race?  Think 
about what was happening in February and March of last year.  What was 
happening?  If you picked up the paper, what would you have seen?

[Inaudible student response]
Yes.  Primaries were going on.  These were some of the individuals who 

were running for president about this time last year.  They were going into 
the primaries.  Dick Gephardt from Missouri was running for president.  We 
forget about these names so quickly.  John Edwards.  Howard Dean.  Joe 
Lieberman, a senator from Connecticut.  Al Sharpon.  Wesley Clark and John 
Kerry among others who were all running for president.  They wanted to pursue 
and become the Democratic nominee for president.

Who was running in the Republican primaries?  Who else?  Unopposed.  
Thatís right.  It was just Bush.  That was a trick question.

All right.  Now, I bring all this up because what we saw happening 
beginning in January all the way through May or June were state by state 
primaries.  Weíre gonna talk about primaries quite a bit today, but there were 
state by state elections that were taking place to determine who was gonna be 
the nominee for president.  This time a year ago we did not know who the 
Democratic nominee was gonna be.  The prognosticators were thinking quite 
clearly it may very well be John Kerry but they also thought it could be John 
Edwards.  Some thought it was Joe Lieberman.  Some thought Howard Dean or 
Wesley Clark.  It wasnít really quite sure until we got the ball rolling. 

And then we started having election after election after election.  These 
were primary elections.  And we got to some point in March ó I think it was 
March the 2nd or March the 9th ó we had something called Super Tuesday.  You 
may have heard that term before.  Where a lot of states had their primary 
elections and it began to sort of shake out who was gonna be the frontrunner.  

So let me just give you an example of Missouri ó letís just take a look at 
Missouri.  I can look at ó letís see if I can pick a state here on the 
primaries.  Letís see.  Okay.  This is a good screen right here.  Basically, 
weíre talking ó to win the Democratic primary, there were ó John Kerry needed 
a total of whatís called 2162 delegates.  You could say votes, but 2162 total 
is what he needed to secure the nomination.  Each state ó when you went to go 
vote, for example, go vote in Missouri for president in the primary ó not the 
general election now.  Letís not get it confused here.  But in the primary 
there were so many delegates from each state and so essentially what would 
work ó what would happen here is when you cast your vote for either Edwards or 
Kerry or whomever it might be, the winner of the primaries in Missouri would 
get a handful ó a group of delegates.  And so each state has a group of 
delegates in the primaries.  And so among all 50 states you have to have a 
total of 2162 to win the nomination.

And certainly by the end of April, Kerry had that already secured and 
wrapped up.  Kerry got 55 of our delegates, Edwards got 28.  And here in 
Missouri on March 2nd it shows how many ó oh, he got 26.  I see it right here.  
In terms of delegates here.  But you can do this for every state and see how 
it works.  But thereís basically a handful of delegates who are gonna go and 



come in the following July in Philadelphia when they have their nominating 
convention.  Those are the delegates who are gonna place their votes for both 
Kerry and Edwards.

[Inaudible student response]
I think it may have been a certain threshold effect, that you had to have so 
many, or it could have very well have been what happened after the fact that 
Dean then gave his votes to Kerry.  Yeah, because thatís what can happen, too.

Now, I bring all this up because I want to talk about this particular part 
of our discussion on presidential nominating conventions.  Let me pull that up 
real fast here.  So essentially, then, the reason I brought this up is because 
what we really want to talk about is these presidential nominating 
conventions, what happens.  Sometimes in the summer when youíre watching TV 
and you happen to be on a particular day flipping the channels, and you see 
nothing but on all four major networks ó ABC, NBC, CBS, Fox and also PBS ó you 
see something going on with political parties.  In July every presidential 
election year youíll see it happening with the Democrats, in August youíll see 
it happening with the Republicans.  This past July with the Democrats in 
Philadelphia and in August it was the Republicans in New York.

What was going on here as youíre flipping the channels ó youíre saying, 
ìWow, thereís all thisî ó this is the presidential nominating convention going 
on and youíre looking for something else to watch and, oh, you canít even see 
this baseball game on Fox because even theyíre covering this nominating 
convention.  So you may have seen some of that going on.  What I want to talk 
to you a little bit about is what is actually going on there, whatís it all 
about, and what role does the nominating conventions have in selecting our 
president.  And thatís what I want to talk about.

Now, many, many years ago, it used to be that these were the places where 
ó you didnít know who was gonna be the partyís nominee for president until 
these conventions took place.  There was a lot of uncertainty until the 
conventions were actually taking place.  No one really knew until then who was 
gonna be nominated as president.  But today thatís really changed a lot.  
Because what we have today essentially is by July and August, we know who the 
nominee is.  Certainly in August in New York, the Republican nominating 
convention, we knew it was George Bush because he ran unopposed.  That was not 
much of an issue.  But what about the Democrats?  Whoís gonna run against 
George Bush?  Who is gonna become the Democratic nominee?  And we really did 
not know until about March.  But by late March or so, we knew it was gonna be 
John Kerry.  It used to be that we would not have known that until this 
occurred, but today we already know that ó we know this by the time that these 
nominating conventions do occur.

So whatís the purpose of them today?  Basically, these conventions simply 
ratify, make it official, the choices that have already been made by each 
state.  Each state had their primaries as we were showing there on that 
website.  There are state by state primaries.  The ball starts rolling in that 
election year 2004 in January, starting with Iowa, then we move to New 
Hampshire and some other states, and all of a sudden by March we have Super 
Tuesday.  A lot of southern states, a lot of the larger states, begin to have 
their elections ó their primary elections.  So really by the end of March, we 
knew that John Kerry was gonna be the Democratic nominee.

So come July, then, everyone says, ìWell, we know this.  We already know, 
so whatís the purpose of the convention?î  Well, what they basically do now is 
they simply announce the winner of all the primaries, something we already 
know.  Theyíre also responsible today for writing the party platform.  Youíve 



heard this term here, a party platform, and thatís just simply the statement 
of the goals ó the mission statement of the political party.  What we as 
Democrats are all about or what we as Republicans are all about.  Thatís what 
the party platform is.

So the writing of the party platform does take place during these 
conventions.  The party faithful will gather and have their convention, and 
write the party platform, formally announce who the winner or the nominee is, 
and just as importantly ó okay.  This is an opportunity for both parties to 
showcase to the American people ó they get this free media coverage, day in 
and day out, especially during prime time for four nights out of that week.  
Theyíre on the air from 7:00 until midnight or so, having speeches, showing 
presentations about some of the great people in their party or what they 
believe in.  And so this is basically an opportunity for both parties when 
they have their conventions to showcase to the American people why you should 
vote for their candidate.

And if you look at the polls among Americans during this time, for 
example, you saw that Kerry was always behind Bush.  Quite substantially, 
interestingly.  When the Democratic nominating convention occurred in July, 
after that all of a sudden Kerry actually went ahead of Bush for a little 
while.  But then his lead began to erode again and certainly in August when 
you had the Republican nominating convention it propelled Bush even further 
ahead of Kerry before the election.  But thatís what theyíre used for, 
especially today, is to formally announce the winner.  The winner has already 
been decided by these primaries.  And these delegates who were there ó you see 
people there, waving their hands and theyíre all excited and all that.  These 
are your delegates here to the convention.

Now, who are these people and what do they do?  What is their purpose?  I 
want to talk a little bit about that as well.  These are essentially the party 
faithful, the party activists.  Now, why do they get to go on that plane ride 
or bus ride or train ride to, in this case, Philadelphia?  Why do they get to 
go?  These are people ó every state will decide how they want to pick their 
own conventional delegates.  But a lot of times whatís happening ó like in 
Missouri, when weíre voting for John Kerry or John Edwards, in a lot of ways ó 
you know, again, weíre voting for them but weíre also in a lot of ways voting 
for the delegates to support one or the other.

So if Kerry gets 60 percent of the vote, he might get 60 percent of the 
delegates.  But thereís a handful of delegates here ó or more than a handful, 
a number of delegates ó who are going to this convention.  There are people 
from Springfield who went to this convention, who are activists in the 
Missouri ó in the Greene County, Missouri, Democratic party.  They were sort 
of chosen by party leaders to be a convention delegate.  So these are your 
stalwarts, your activists.  And so theyíre the ones ó and they pledge ó they 
basically pledge their support.  It sounds a lot like electoral college, by 
the way.  They pledge their support for their nominee.  And so thatís what 
they are doing there and thatís their purpose.

Like I mentioned before, some states will have whatís called a winner-
take-all primary.  And so like South Carolina or Arizona.  And that means that 
anyone who wins the most votes gets all the delegates that are pledged to 
support the winning candidate.  Missouri is more proportional as opposed to 
winner-take-all.  Georgia is also proportional, not a winner-take-all as well.  
Just some examples here.  So thatís whatís going on behind the conventions 
here that I wanted to talk to you a little bit about.

Now, letís talk a little bit more specifically about elections and some of 



the different ways to which we ó weíre talking more about primaries.  But 
before we even deal with that, I want to talk about this funny term called 
caucus.  Caucus is something thatís awfully confusing to a lot of people.  A 
caucus is a form of an election.  Itís not a primary.  Itís similar to a 
primary but itís somewhat different at the same time.  Caucuses are basically 
one of the oldest ways which we use to nominate candidates.  And we can use 
ëem in any kind of level, but a lot of times we talk about the presidential 
level here.  But one of the oldest methods for securing the party nomination.  
It used to be a very common method. 

And what would happen many, many years ago during the says of a strong 
party system, party leaders in a back room would basically hand-pick who the 
nominee is gonna be.  ìWeíre the party leaders and weíre gonna put ó bestow 
our blessings on this candidate here.  He or she will be our nominee for this 
office.î  This process used to be closed to the public.  Again, it was 
something that was heavily used during the days that we had a strong party.  
During the progressive era, the rights of the progressives and some of the 
reforms that they tried to achieve, they actually got rid of many elements of 
the caucus.

Now, today whenever a caucus is held, itís a little bit different today.  
Essentially, what happens today is all it is is really a local party meeting.  
Iím gonna talk to you about how it works in one particular state.  But itís 
simply a local party meeting open to everyone who lives in a given precinct or 
district.  It might be like a neighborhood.  ìCome to my house.  Weíre gonna 
have a meeting.î  If weíre in Iowa, for example.  Iowa is a state that still 
uses a caucus as opposed to a primary to nominate their candidates.  Iowa 
often is famous because they are the ones who in January ó thatís the state 
that really gets the ball rolling in terms of the presidential nomination 
process.  And so they use a caucus.  Itís not really a formal election.  Itís 
more of an informal kind of election.

So essentially what would happen is that the citizens will come.  They 
will meet, they will discuss, they will vote for delegates to whoís gonna be 
placed to what particular candidate.  So in Iowa, for example, what they would 
do is they would have meetings at more than 2100 locations across the state.  
They would meet in school classrooms or meeting rooms in libraries, fire 
stations.  A few meetings were held in church basements, some banks, and even 
some living rooms in private homes where people could gather and discuss who 
theyíre gonna vote for.

So let me just show you how a caucus works.  Letís pretend that you have 
all come to my home.  This is part of our neighborhood and youíre part ó 
again, you donít have to be pledged as a Democrat or a Republican but letís 
say that this is a Democratic primary like it was in Iowa back in January a 
year ago.  So youíre all coming to my home and weíre gonna basically talk 
about the fact that weíve got several people who are running for president.  
Weíve got Lieberman, weíve got Clark, weíve got several individuals and weíre 
gonna basically vote.  In our little piece of the world, weíre gonna vote who 
should be the Democratic nominee from Iowa.

Now, the neat thing about this is that some of you ó presumably youíre 
party activists.  Youíve been following the politics and everything.  You want 
to make sure that weíre gonna select the best nominee that can beat Bush.  
Thatís our goal.  So letís talk about whoís gonna be the best nominee.  And so 
all of you will be talking, convincing each other how we should vote.  And so 
I may have a group over here thatíll say, you know, ìWe should vote for 
Kerry,î and another group says, ìWe should vote for Clark,î and another group 



says, ìWe should vote for Edwards.î  And so weíre gonna be having some 
discussions here.  And so for those of you who believe very much in Kerry, 
youíre gonna be sharing with others why Kerry should be our nominee and not 
Edwards and not Clark.

So what weíre gonna do here is say, ìOkay.  Letís go ahead and have a 
vote.  Letís have a vote.  So basically, what I want you to do, those of you 
who believe in Kerry, raise your hands and come over here.  For the people who 
believe in Clark, raise your hands and come over here.  Edwards, raise your 
hands and come over there.  And weíre gonna sort of start sorting this out.î  
And then youíre gonna say, ìWell, wait a second.  Out of the 50 people here, 
weíve got 35 who are in favor of Kerry, weíve got 15 who are in favor of the 
other two candidates.  You 15 people, are you sure you donít want to come over 
here and join our count?î  And again, thereís some discussion that takes 
place.  In a lot of ways, itís like having an election with an opportunity to 
basically discuss and debate before you finalize your decision.  You see what 
weíre doing?

So we win a few over here and all of a sudden, instead of having 35 people 
supporting Kerry, we now have 45 people supporting Kerry.  There are still 
five lone holdouts here supporting the other two and thatís perfectly fine.  
Our results ó our tally in this precinct is as follows.  This many votes for 
Kerry, this many votes for Clark, this many votes for Edwards.  And weíll 
report that information.  Now, you pretend that is going on in literally 
thousands of other locations across the state at the same time, and thatís 
what a caucus is.  Itís like an election with a chance to discuss your 
candidates.  Very simple, isnít it?  Okay.  Thatís whatís going on.

Now, could you have been a Republican here at this meeting?  Technically, 
yes.  And there may have been some people who were Republicans.  More often 
than not theyíre not gonna do that.  Itís normally the party faithful who 
normally go to that.  So thatís simply what a caucus is all about.  Now, more 
formally ó again, itís a way to nominate candidates, all right?

Another way to nominate candidates is the more formal primary method.  And 
again, the purpose of the primary is to nominate candidates for the general 
election.  Think of the primaries as the playoffs.  Think of the election as 
the World Series or the Super Bowl.  Now, the primaries are used at all 
different levels.  If you are running at the national level or state level or 
local level, oftentimes you will have primaries.  Itís an election in which 
the party members select the candidates.  Again, in some of these states, 
states will also use primaries just to select these convention delegates to 
the presidential nominating convention.

Now, letís talk a little bit about ó oops, Iím sorry.  Letís talk a little 
bit about three different types of primaries.  I thought I had these in here.  
Oh, here they are.  Okay.  Iím gonna come back to this point here about who 
votes in primaries, but let me go ahead and move over to this right here.  
There are three basic types of primaries that youíll see.  Thereís an open 
primary, blanket, and closed.  And I want to talk a little bit about each of 
these as well.

An open primary.  This is what Missouri uses.  Roy Blunt is running 
against Jim Newberry.  Letís say that you were going to vote in the Democratic 
primary because you know ó Roy Blunt ó you say youíre a Democratic.  So Iím 
gonna vote instead ó and Roy Blunt is not the issue here.  Iím gonna be voting 
for Jim Newberry or somebody running against Jim Newberry for Congress.  What 
Iím gonna be doing here is if you are in an open state, weíre gonna be 
selecting -- at the same time Republicans and Democrats are gonna come 



together and theyíre gonna vote for their respective person. 
So letís just pretend here for just a second.  On this day we have our 

primaries, in Missouri because itís open.  When you go to vote in the primary 
ó this is not the general election.  This is several months before the general 
election.  This may be like in March or April.  When you go vote in that 
primary theyíre gonna say to you, ìAre you a registered voter?î  And youíre 
gonna say, ìYes, I am.î  And theyíre gonna say, ìGive me proof.î  And you show 
them a driverís license or youíre gonna show them your voter registration 
card, right?  And so theyíre gonna say, ìOkay.  You are registered to vote and 
this is the precinct where you belong.  Let me ask you a question.  Do you 
want to vote in the Republican primary or the Democratic primary?  You have a 
choice.î  In an open primary state, you have a choice.  You can vote in either 
primary but only that primary.

So letís say that in this particular ó in Missouri in this given primary, 
let me give you two ballots here.  Here is the Democratic ballot and here is 
the Republican ballot.  Now, we have several different races going on.  So 
letís say that we have, for example, for the House of Representatives, we have 
ó have someone running for the Senate.  We have the governor, Clair McCaskill 
versus Bob Holden.  There might be some other kinds of seats that we could 
have, too, but weíve got different races that are going on.  And weíll put the 
same ones over here, too.  House, Senate, and Governor.

Now, in the House in the Democratic primary ó and it might be both 
statewide and national.  It doesnít really matter.  But what Iím saying here, 
for this particular race we may have two candidates.  For this particular race 
we may have three candidates.  For this race we may have two candidates, maybe 
one candidate.  It doesnít matter.  Again, letís just pretend here for a 
second.  For the same House seat here, we may have just Roy Blunt running for 
office.  We may have two people running for the Senate and we may have ó letís 
say three people running for governor.  When you are registering ó you are now 
registered.  Youíre gonna vote in the primaries.  Theyíre saying, ìDo you want 
the Democratic ballot or the Republican ballot?î  In an open primary state ó 
and there are a few states that allow this ó you can choose which one you want 
to vote in.

So you say, ìWell, Iím gonna choose the ó give me the Democratic ballot.î  
So in this particular race you vote for that person for the House, maybe the 
third candidate for the Senate, and maybe the second candidate, Claire 
McCaskill, letís say, for Governor.  So if this person wins, that person 
becomes the Democratic nominee for governor, you see.  So itís a way of 
winnowing out who youíre voting for.

Now, thatís what happens in an open primary state.  Any registered voter 
may participate.  You donít have to be a member of either party.  When you go 
to vote in the primary youíre just gonna be asked which ballot do you want.  
And you choose one and vote for the candidates listed on that ballot.  All 
right.

Now, let me give you that third example, the closed primary.  Most states 
actually use this.  The closed primary is, you have to be registered already 
with a party.  You already have to be registered with a party.  Oftentimes 
like ó again, George would be a good example of this.  When you register to 
vote, youíve gotta declare your party affiliation.  So as a registered voter, 
Iím also a registered Democrat or a registered Republican.  Thatís the key 
difference here.  In a closed primary you are already registered with a given 
party.

Therefore, when you come to vote, theyíre gonna say, ìLet me see your 



voter registration, please.î  And itís gonna show which party youíre already 
registered with.  And youíre only gonna be given a ballot for that party.  So 
if you are a registered Republican, theyíre only gonna give you this ballot 
right here, see.  Thereís no way that you can vote in a Democratic primary if 
youíre a Republican.  If you are registered with the Republican party, youíre 
gonna get that ballot and thatís just the deal.  So you vote and you vote for 
these slot of candidates over here in a closed primary state.  And again, most 
states actually use that.  You declare in advance that youíre a member of one 
party, sometimes weeks ahead of time.  And when you vote, you get a ballot 
only for that party.

Now, the blanket primary.  The blanket primary works just like this.  Iím 
gonna remove that ó not the best graphics here.  The walls come tumbling down.  
In a blanket primary I can vote in either primary at the same time.  Now, not 
for the same race.  Not for the same race.  But letís say, for example, for 
this House race ó okay.  Just draw the lines here.  For this House race I 
choose to vote for this candidate in the Democratic primary.  But for this 
Senate race, I choose to vote for this candidate in the Republican primary.  
Do you see Iím actually voting in more than one primary at the same time?  
Now, I canít go back and vote for anybody over here for that race.  For the 
Senate race I can choose either this group or this group.  Iíve got five 
people from whom I can choose.  But once I choose either the Democrats or 
Republicans, thatís it.  Or otherwise I invalidate the ballot.  And for 
Governor, I just have to go back and say, ìIím not gonna worry about this one 
here.  Iím gonna vote instead for this candidate in the Democratic primary.î 

About three states allow for this kind of primary.  In a lot of ways what 
youíre doing is youíre participating in both primaries.  Youíre voting for the 
Republican primary for one office, the Democratic primary for another.  And 
you do it office by office and decide which party candidates you want to 
select from.  So thatís what youíre doing.

Now, tell me this, folks.  Given those are the three kinds of primaries 
that we have to decide who our nominees are gonna be, the question I want to 
ask you is this:  Why do you think most states use a closed primary?  What 
might I do in open primary states like Missouri?  I could be a tried and true, 
diehard Republican.  I think Iím gonna vote in the Democratic primary this 
time.

[Inaudible student response]
Iím gonna vote for the weakest candidate, right?  Thatís called the 

spoiler effect.  Iím mucking with the other party, arenít I?  You can do that 
in a blanket primary or an open primary state but not in the closed primary.  
Why do most states use the closed primary?  Because they want to make sure 
that when youíre voting for candidates in the primary, youíre part of the same 
party.  That you have the same values as the people in this party.  That we 
donít have these crossover people come in and trying to invade what weíre 
doing here, you see.  Because the people whoíre gonna vote in the primaries 
are the same party of the same mind, show the same values as the people who 
are actually running in these primaries.  So interestingly again, several 
states actually allow ó I think eight states allow for the open and the rest 
of them are closed states.  Again, the reason why ó thereís a reason behind 
that.  Because of that spoiler effect happening.

Now, one thing else I wanted to say here real quickly that I forgot to 
talk to you about and that is this last point here.  Who votes in primaries?  
This is a good time to actually talk about this.  Who shows up to vote in 
these primaries in March or April, be they open, closed, or whatever?  Whoís 



more likely to vote in these primaries?  The party faithful, right?  Now, 
letís again talk about this in terms of a presidential campaign.  Youíre 
showing up to vote in the Democratic primary in Missouri.  Youíre gonna vote 
for Kerry or Edwards or Gore ó not Gore; sorry ó Lieberman or other 
candidates.  Youíre gonna vote in that one.  The party faithful ó what I want 
to suggest to you is because of who they are, this is relatively a small 
portion of the whole American electorate, right?  Wouldnít you say?  And yet 
despite the fact itís a small portion, they are the ones who play a very 
important role in determining who the nominee is gonna be, right?

Now, hereís what Iím suggesting to you and this is why I think itís very 
important.  If you do well ó youíre running for president and you do well on 
the primaries.  Letís say I just trounced my opponent in the primaries and Iím 
just winning state after state after state.  The person who does well in the 
primaries may be terribly in the general election.  Why is that a possibility?  
Success at the primaries may mean disaster at the general election.  Why is 
that the case?

[Inaudible student response]
Theyíre too far to one side.  Theyíre too ideologically to one side.  And 

thatís part of the problem.  To win in the primaries means youíre gonna 
basically curry the favor of the party faithful, right?  Those who are very 
ideologically to the left or the right depending on the Democratic versus 
Republican primaries.  So success of the primaries may actually mean disaster 
at the general election.  Did you have a question?  Okay.  So therefore ó I 
mean, that could be a real concern.

And Iíll give you a couple of quick examples of this.  Michael Dukakis.  I 
donít know how many of you remember him, but he was running against George H. 
W. Bush in 1988.  And he did very well in the primaries but he was seen as 
being far too liberal in the general election, and in 1988 George Bush was 
elected as President.  Going back four years, Walter Mondale in 1984, running 
against Ronald Reagan.  Mondale did great in the primaries but he did terribly 
in the general election in 1984.  Ronald Reagan was reelected in 1984 by one 
of the biggest landslides in history.  In part, I think, because Mondale was 
perceived as being too far to the left.

John Kerry.  That was a concern that a lot of people had.  They said that 
John Kerry is probably gonna be better at being the Democratic nominee than 
John Edwards.  He had more experience and so forth.  Now, he certainly did 
much, much better in the primaries.  But what was his problem in the general 
election?  He was perceived as being too liberal, right?  And so because of 
that, George Bush was able to win.  Again, Kerry did quite well obviously in 
the race.  But again, it gave the advantage to George Bush.

Do you remember what I was telling you about before about running to the 
middle?  Once youíre the nominee for President, you know, you may have made 
all these promises to your party faithful but youíve got to immediately ó once 
youíve got the nomination, youíve got to move to the middle as fast as you can 
and youíve got to be perceived ó you remember, thereís a big, big group of 
people in the middle who are gonna make that decision about whether or not 
youíre gonna be President.  Youíve gotta really, really speak to where theyíre 
coming from if youíre gonna be President.


